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CATHOLIC ACADEMY 

Christmas 2017 

 

Dear Parents / Carers. 
 

Welcome to our Advent newsletter. It has been another excellent start to the academic 
year and I would like to thank you for your continued support for your children and for 
our Academy community.  
 

We started the year with our staff and students exploring ;The St Maryͻs 
Way.΄ This is a way of putting into words how members of St Maryͻs  
community live and work together successfully. Students and staff have 
reflected on this in our day to day work, through PSHE and in assemblies 
and form time. Your support in reminding your child of these key themes 
would be really helpful.  
 

A full programme of enrichment and ethos based activities continues to 
develop the St Maryͻs Way: daily collective worship, learning house  
masses, our annual ethos day and a huge range of extracurricular  
opportunities all promote this development.   
 

It was a pleasure to welcome former student Matthew Cullen, who is now 
studying to become a barrister, to present at our annual awards evening. It 
was also a pleasure to award prizes and exam certificates to students, 
past and present to celebrate their success.  

 

During this season of Advent we start to prepare ourselves for the arrival of Jesus at Christmas and to  
reflect on its meaning for us as a Catholic community. A part of this comes through our Advent charities 
appeal to provide gifts for local needy families. We also came together as a community with our feeder  
primary schools for our Advent service then as St Maryͻs for our own advent service on 14th December, 
both of which gave us a chance to come together as a community during this wonderful season.  
 

We have two fond farewells to make at the end of term.  Mrs Annabel Laing retires from her work as a lead 
teaching assistant after 20 years of loyal service to our school. Over this time she has worked patiently 
and with great skill to support some our most needy students. Her hard work, caring smile and sense of 
humour will be sadly missed. We also say goodbye to Mrs Claire Ciotkowski who has worked at St Maryͻs 
for 8 years, firstly as a cover supervisor and then as a pastoral manager.  Her energy and enthusiasm  
offering pastoral support to students will also be very much missed around our academy.  On behalf of the 
directors, staff students and parents I would like to thank them both for their hard work and dedication as 
well as wish them every luck for the future.  
 

All that remains is for me to wish our students a successful end to the term and to wish you a happy and a 
peaceful Christmas and New Year. A reminder that students return to St Maryͻs on Monday 8th January.  
 

Kind regards 
 
S Ecʫɳeʟ 
Mr Eccles 
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Year 11, 12 and 13 Art and Photography students 
 experienced North Westͻs renowned Manchester and 
Whitworth galleries. The visit formed an essential part 
of the Art and Photography curriculum learning  
 experience. Students were exposed to art and 
 photographic works of historical significance,  
educating students as to the culture, trends and  
society in both historical and contemporary society. 
Upon return to college, students will produce a visual 
and written response to their most inspiring works.  
 

The  Manchester gallery boasted works by The Dutch Masters, L. S Lowry and Adolphe Valette 
whilst the Whitworth  gallery exhibited extensive  works by  artists such as William Blake, J.M.W 
Turner, Rossetti, William Morris and more recent works by Cornelia Parker, Michael Craig Martin, and 
print artist Barbara Brown to name a few.  
 

For many, it was their first visit to an art gallery, it has opened the eyes and minds of our budding art 
and photography students as to future creative possibilities; watch this space!   
 

Students engaged in a full day of observation, taking notes as well as creating photo shoots and 
drawings within the galleries themselves; forming a critical part of their portfolio work.  
 

We are impressed with all of our students who arrived ready for learning, were hardworking and  
respectful within the gallery throughout the day, truly and creatively demonstrating the St Maryͻs 
way!  
 

A very special thank you to Mr Hardy for organising a fantastic trip!  



 

 
 

 
We have held our annual Christmas Card Competition. All Year 7 and 8 
Budding artists needed to hand their designs to their art teacher no later 
than Friday 1st December 2017. 
 
We offered a shopping voucher for  the winner and  the winning design 
was printed to become St Maryͻs official Christmas card of 2017!! 
 
We were amazed at the number of entries we received and standards 
were very high which made it a really tough decision but this years  
winning designs were:  
 
1st Amelia Warchol of 7F. 
2nd: Ruby Boardman, 8L 
3rd: Yzabella Demegillo, 8R 

The St Maryͻs Band has been busy in the lead up to Christmas. On Sunday 26th November, the band 
performed at St John Vianneyͻs annual Christmas Fair. This is an event the band has played at in  
previous years and it was a fantastic afternoon where St Maryͻs provided some Christmas musical  
entertainment whilst people looked round stalls and got into the festive spirit.  
 
On Friday 15th December, the band also performed at Blackpool Victoria Hospital. Staff and patients 
were entertained as the band played a variety of Christmas carols and festive songs during lunchtime. 
The chaplaincy team at the hospital were very 
appreciative and the money collected during the  
performance will be put towards Christmas  
presents for patients who will be spending 
Christmas day in the hospital.  
 
All the students were fantastic ambassadors for 
St Maryͻs and their performances were superb. 
Many thanks to all the students involved who 
have given up their free time during the term and 
to Mr Birse for all his help during rehearsals and 
performances.  



 
 

 
 

 
On Thursday 23rd November, 40 Year 11 students visited The Octagon Theatre, 
in Bolton, to watch A Christmas Carol. With front row seats, it was an incredibly  
captivating and intense performance. The production was brilliant, with a  
comical Scrooge being a particular favourite! By the end of the production, the 
ͺChristmas spiritͻ was in full swing (including a rendition of ͺJingle Bellsͻ during 
the coach journey home!).  
 

Tilly Wilson and Caitlin Smith in 11R said, ͺThe way they performed helped us to 
recap the plot and remember quotations. The performance was very engaging 
and humorous!΄  

 

Thank you to all staff who made the trip possible and Year 11 for being such a 
perfectly behaved bunch!  

 
 
 

/haa¦bL/!¢Lhb{ 

On 7th December, the Communicationsͻ Learning House enjoyed their second annual Christmas 
form breakfast before taking part in a quiz to help raise money for our Advent charities. The entire 
team of COLH staff served a delicious breakfast of toast, fruit and juice to each of the learning 
houseͻs 220 pupils. Mr Brownͻs expert toast-buttering skills were complemented by Miss Lynchͻs 
ample helpings of jam!  Mr Spall put on his best Christmas jumper to compere a wonderful Christ-
mas quiz. All students worked hard in their teams to decipher the clues 
and be the winners, but there could be only one. Following a tricky tie -
breaker question from Mr Brown, a team from Year 9 were declared the 
overall quiz masters!  Worthy runners up were found in another team from 
Year 9 (clearly an intelligent year group!) and many other teams werenͻt 
far behind, proving Communicationsͻ students to be not only generous, 
but very clever, too! 
 
Thanks are due to the form tutors, who gave up their time to help organise 

the event. All of the staff would like to thank the pupils for their patience, enthusiasm 
and  excellent behaviour during what was a busy and enjoyable hour and a half. There 
was a really lovely atmosphere in the hall and pupils should be very proud that their  
fundraising efforts will make a real difference to people in the local community during 
this festive season. Merry Christmas!  
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On Tuesday 7th November a group of 19, year 12 and year 
13 students took part in the UK Senior Mathematical  
Challenge. The Mathematical Challenge aims to stimulate 
mathematical problem solving and it is hoped that it is  
rewarding to students. It is aimed at students in Year 13 

and below.  We achieved 8 Bronze Awards, 1 Silver Award (Jumael  
Zafar T5) and 1 Gold Award (Molly Southern T3). Molly also qualified 
to take part in the Senior Kangaroo Maths Challenge, which only 
6000 of the higher performers are invited to. This took place on  
Friday 1st December, and we are still awaiting the outcome.  

It is the most wonderful time of the year and nobody knows that better than 
the Year 7's who came to party at St. Mary's annual Year 7 Christmas  
Disco. During the evening students danced to a range of music; from party 
classics like the 'Cha Cha Slide' to Christmas favourites like 'All I Want From 
Christmas Is You'.  
 
Congratulations goes to the students who won the 'Best Dressed' and 'Best 
Dancer' competitions and a big thank you goes to everyone who came to 
make this night an incredible one! Merry Christmas!  

 

Back in September, St. Maryͻs spent the ͺEuropean Day of Languagesͻ celebrating the diversity the 
world has to offer, immersing ourselves in the different cultures and languages we are lucky enough 
to have around us. The school threw itself into international culture, enjoying a week of ͺAll Around 
the Worldͻ food in the canteen. In addition, pupils spent form times in competition, as they  
completed language quizzes and battled to figure out all the celebrities that can speak different  
 foreign languages.  
 
Before this day, pupils were also unaware that numerous 
staff beyond the Modern Foreign Language department 
are highly skilled in a variety of foreign languages,  
ranging from Italian to Kinyarwanda. Pupils spent the day 
hunting down the linguists and quizzing them on what 
language it was they knew. The Modern Foreign Lan-
guage department had great fun spreading their love for 
languages! 
 
The Spanish Exchange participants are spending a week 
in Madrid from 18th -25th February. Their Spanish part-
ners will then be coming to stay in Blackpool later on in 
April. 
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On Thursday 16th November, year 12 went on a  
Geography fieldtrip to Rossall beach.  Despite 
the freezing temperatures, they worked amaz-
ingly well to gather information on the process-
es taking place along the beach.   
 
The students were eager to put into practice 
some of the fieldwork techniques they have 
been  
developing and collect information on sediment 
size, shape and angularity.  In addition to this 
they were able to develop their field sketching 
skills and even  managed to measure the profile 
of the beach, without losing the ranging poles!  
They had the amazing opportunity to see first 
hand some of the processes they have been 
learning about.  
 

They worked incredibly hard and gathered some excellent data which they will be able to discuss in their 
exams this summer.  Well done year 12! 

 

 
 
 

25 GCSE History students accompanied by all the History staff 
enjoyed a wonderful visit to Durham at the end of November. 
They left school on Friday afternoon and arrived in Durham to 
have a delicious meal together and a walking tour of the illu-
minated city. Students were amazed at the sheer scale of the 
Cathedral, which dominates the whole city.  
 
On Saturday we had a delightful tour of the Cathedral, where 
our guide, Maureen, told the story of the cathedral and ensured that students were well prepared for 
their GCSE questions on Norman England. They also got to see Hogwart's Great Hall (The Monks' 
Great Chamber). We 
followed in the footsteps of pilgrims through the ages and said a prayer at the tomb of St. Cuthbert.  
 
Lunch and some Christmas shopping completed the trip before we set off back over the Pennineͻs to 
Blackpool. We all enjoyed it so much we are going to make this an annual History trip.  



 

 
 
 
 
 

 

 

The Holocaust Educational Trust was established in 1998. Their aim is to educate young 
people from every background about the Holocaust and the important lessons to be 
learned for today. The Trust works in schools, universities and in the community to raise 
awareness and understanding of the Holocaust. The Holocaust can be defined as the 
killing of all Jews under the Nazis and all their contributors.  
 

As part of the course, we spent a day in Poland and visited Oświęcim, a polish town in the shadow of 
Auschwitz. Here we stood in the site of where the Great Synagogue previously was, after having  
being burnt down during Kristallnacht in November 1938. Oświęcim was a community made up of 
mainly Jewish people, however after the war only one person remained. On this very site in 2004, 
a group of archaeologists excavated the site. The excavation yielded over 400 artefacts, among 
them, the ner tamid (eternal flame) and many candlesticks and chandeliers. The items, buried 65 
years ago, were part of the furnishings of the synagogue. Since the war, the inhabitants have had to 
deal with economic problems and the stigma of living in a town associated with genocide.  

 

During the day, we also visited Auschwitz I, the main camp in Oświęcim. In  
August 1944, it held about 17 thousand prisoners (roughly 10 thousand Jews, 
4 thousand Poles, and 3 thousand prisoners from other ethnic groups). We 
walked past through the main entrance and were guided through the different 
blocks.  

 

In the various blocks, we were shown artefacts and photographs of the many people held there by 
the Nazis. Firstly, we saw the many personal belongings that people had brought with them  
including hair combs, pots and toys. Behind the glass, was also a display of clothes, prosthetic legs 
and glasses, all of which were taken away from them upon entry to the camp. We were also shocked 
to see the mounds of hair and childrenͻs ponytails still intact. We were told that this pile of hair 
weighed 2 tonnes, but this was only a small portion of the total amount of hair taken during the  
holocaust. We were also saddened by the number of shoes contained in multiple rooms. The last 
place that we visited at Auschwitz I was the gas chambers, where many would have been killed.  
 

After visiting Auschwitz I, we made our way to Auschwitz -Birkenau. This 
is the place where many arrived by train from various places across Eu-
rope. This was where families were separated and chosen by the Nazi 
guards whether they would live or die. Those unable to work, would most 
likely be killed on entry, whereas the others would be forced to do hard 
labour. We were shown the various bunkers, which we found to be very 
cold and damp and cannot even imagine how they must have felt having 
to sleep in such conditions, particularly during the winter months. As the 
day drew to a close, we made our way to the other end of the camp, and 
entered the final museum. The thing that jumped out the most was the 
huge display of photographs.  

 

At the end of the day a memorial was held, where the Rabbi spoke in reflection of the day and  
several prayers were read. We were each given a candle with the Star of David on it to light in  
order to mourn everyone killed and affected by this harrowing event.  
 

By Rachael Priestley T7 and Lily Duffy T7 
 


